MINUTES OF 

QUENDON & RICKLING PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
 HELD ON WEDNESDAY 27th March  2013


PRESENT:



Alan Price (Chairman)


Nigel Ackerman




Robert Arnold



Michael Atlee


Tony Jones




Chris Phillips


Sue Phillips (Parish Clerk)


2 members of the Public


217. Dispensations/Declaration of Interest.   None noted
218.
Apologies for Absence  Apologies had been received from Cllr. Ray Gooding and Brandon Chapman
219.
Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting of 13th February 2013 These had been circulated and approved, and were signed by the Chairman as a true record.
220.  Matters arising from the last Minutes – Anglian Water AP said he had put a notice in The Link but had not received any feedback concerning problems experienced with the water/sewage system.  To pursue this further with the Water Consumers Council he needs evidence of problems/dates.

It was noted that there has been a water leak outside Rickling Church for at least 2 months and this is impacting on the grass triangle.  Gavin Lord said he will call to report it.
221.  It was noted that the Community Skip had been ordered and notices put on the notice boards and in The Link.
222. Public Participation  A question as to whether planning permission for the Cricketers’ Arms sign on the Village Hall had been granted was raised.  It was confirmed that permission (with conditions) has been granted.
223.  It was noted that Rev. Chris Bishop will be retiring in September and his last service will be held on 21st July 2013 in Rickling Church.  This will be followed by a buffet lunch in the School at 12.15 p.m. and a presentation.  A request was made for Parish Council representation at the event.  A flyer will be posted in The Link with a request for contributions.  It was proposed by AP and seconded by NA that the PC should contribute £50 and this was unanimously agreed.

224.    It was asked whether the results of the recent traffic survey would be made public.  AP said he had not yet received the information but would arrange for it to be provided when available. 

225. Finance
The Clerk reported the following outgoings since the meeting on 16th January 2013:-
Cheques issued 
Church Donation




 600.00

Clerk’s Salary




 290.93









    890.93

Cheques to be authorised

A & J Lighting Call Out




 102.48

Clerk’s Salary




 290.93










               393.41
EON Payment

  




 
      39.92





           


                                                          

Total Payments
  


   
                                 1,342.26
Lloyds current account balance at last meeting

    


17,525.20
Less total payments



 
  

            1,324.26
Total Funds Available




    

       £16,200.94


The Clerk noted that BC had received an invoice for £1,311.88 in respect of the new notice board for Coney Acre and needed reimbursement for payment of  £192.50 in respect of the planning application for the village sign.  At the time of the meeting payment under the Jubilee Grant had not been received from UDC but this was expected.
The payments mentioned above were authorised. 

The Clerk reported that Tony Lett had agreed to act as Auditor for the financial year 2012/13 accounts.

226.
Correspondence
i) Wrong Postal Deliveries  It was noted that the Clerk had received a communication from a resident who had complained about the amount of mail that is being wrongly delivered.  As suggested by staff at Saffron Walden Post Office, the Clerk had sent a letter to the Manager of SW Post Office (Mr. Pankhania) drawing attention to this but no response had been received.
ii) Church Donation  It was noted that a letter had been received thanking the PC for the £600 donation to the Churches of Quendon & Rickling.  Gavin Lord added his thanks
227. Update on Forums/Presentations  

AP had attended the Newport NAP where details of the new teams had been given.  It had been noted that police were aware that many of the burglary and similar offences (breaking into sheds/garages etc.) had been attributable to 3 people.  The individuals had been targeted and sentenced.  
It was noted that the school is have a speed watch event on 23rd May.  AP said he would try to get the Q&R speed watch team to join in.  It was suggested that the activities of the speed watch team should be resurrected. 

NA had attended a JPCSG Meeting.  He advised that Elsenham has engaged a planning consultant to steer them to the next step in responding to the Fairfield application.  NA noted that the majority of the business discussed at the JPMG meeting relates to Elsenham and Henham.  

228.  Emergency Planning  TJ had attended a meeting in Stansted.  There is to be a Parish Council Rest Centre Exercise overseen by Lisa Lipscombe on 16th May 2103.  This is to be co-ordinated with a Major Emergency Orders Exercise being undertaken at Stansted Airport.  Volunteers for the Exercise are being sought and a notice has been placed in The Link.
229.  Home Start As Cllr Ray Gooding was not present, there was no update on the current position of Home Start.

230.  Village Map/Longridge Sign  It was noted that the Clerk had spoken to UDC (John Bradford) who had confirmed that a sign for Longridge had been made and would be erected when staff are available.

231.  Grit Bins  AP advised he had looked at Thistley Crescent and felt the area adjacent to the wall would be ideal for a grit bin.  It was agreed that as there would be a need to fill the bin immediately to avoid theft, it would be logical to delay purchase until September and therefore the subject should be put back on the Agenda at a later stage to decide on size and exact location. 
232. Parking  
a) It was noted that a vehicle had frequently been parked on the B1383 and this had been brought to the attention of the PC.  AP gave a summary of the legal position on parking and it was agreed that the Clerk would write back to the complainant acknowledging that, whilst the parked vehicle is inconvenient, if it is parked the correct way and not on the footpath, there is no offence.  The vehicle had not been there for the days immediately prior to the meeting and therefore it was agreed no further action will be taken unless it becomes more of an issue.
b) It was noted that the amount of parking in Green Road is increasing and remains an issue.  This has also been an area of concern for the Village Plan.  A number of suggestions were put forward, including wider footpaths with crossing points and residents’ parking.  AP will include an article in the next issue of The Link and the Clerk will follow up with Highways Dept. concerning the possibility of yellow lines.  Highways Dept. had not responded to previous requests and had not come back with details of the new teams to be put in place to deal with such matters.
233.  Village Plan  MA advised that the working teams had been established and a further meeting will be called after Easter.
234. VAS  AP reported the traffic survey had been completed and results are awaited.
235.
Footpaths  NA said there had been a number of responses to the article in The Link regarding access to Quendon Wood.  He noted that Mr. Aggett had left Strutt & Parker but his replacement seems to be taking a similar stance, citing safety as the main issue for restricting access to the wood.
One idea was to investigate the P4C (Paths for Communities) Initiative which Natural England has introduced, but this needs the consent of the landowner.  NA suggested getting the Ramblers’ Association involved but is also happy to talk to Natural England. AP suggested talking to RCCE.  An approach to Uttlesford Footpaths Association was also suggested.
236. Highways The Clerk confirmed that all the problems highlighted had been reported to Highways Dept. and all had been logged on the website with tracking reference numbers.  She had also called Highways for updates but the works are still outstanding.

It was suggested that the PC look at getting some of the repairs done themselves, possibly through a private company.

AP said Cllr. R. Gooding had noted that where National Grid have been working, some of the roads have been left in a mess.  It was mentioned that some trees had been cut down and left in a ditch in Belchams Lane.  AP said he would inform Cllr. Gooding.   
237. Grass Triangle  It was noted that the grass triangle at Rickling Green/School/Pub is in a state of disrepair.  It was suggested that the Lady of the Manor could be asked if a post and chain link fence could be put around it.  It was noted that in the mid 1990’s there had been a tri-party agreement to repair the area but this had been done without precedent.   After some discussion as to who should be responsible for the area, it was agreed that, in the first instance, the Clerk should write to the school headmistress requesting her to ask parents of the pupils not to drive over the grass. 
238.
Village Sign  It was noted that the post for the sign had been put in place and the sign should be put in position shortly.

239.  Notice Board  The Notice Board at Coney Acre has been put in place.

240.  Street Lighting  A call out to A&J Lighting had been made as there was a defective lamp on Green Road.  This has been repaired.  The 4 new lamps are still on order.  It was confirmed at letter had been sent to the owner of Yew Tree Cottage regarding the overhanging tree obscuring the lamp outside his house.
241.  Summer Event  It was noted that the original idea at the Golf Society AGM had been for its surplus funds to be used for a section of the village, possibly the elderly, and there was now concern that the proposed Summer event was becoming too large. The Golf Society would be meeting after Easter to decide whether it wished to proceed with an event. 

It was noted that Rickling Cricket Day will be held on 30th June 2013.
242. Future Parish Council Meeting Dates   It was noted that meetings will be held on 3rd July; 14th August and 2nd October 2013. 
243. Planning:
a)  Applications
i) UTT/13/0027/OP Land Adjacent to Foxley – Building of 5 affordable homes
ii) UTT/1359/12/OP Land Adjacent to Foxley – Building of 14 dwellings
AP noted that he had attending the Planning Committee Meeting when the decisions on the Foxley applications were taken.   All 3 applications were approved with conditions but the only Full Application was for change of use of land to educational (see (ii) below). The main conditions on that application are that it must take place within 3 years and there must be no development on the site or clearance until the ecological survey has been completed to the satisfaction of the local authority.  The other applications are subject to Section 106 Agreement being drawn up.  This is in progress and the applicant will have to comply and then apply for detailed planning permission.
It was noted that some discussion had taken place with the School Headmistress as she has concerns regarding the suitability of the fencing around the school/playground and the safety of the children, particularly as the school does not have sufficient funds to pay for re-fencing. It was suggested that the Headmistress should speak to ECC regarding this matter.  

It was noted that the planning permission does not allow access to the new development from Green Road, and every effort should be made to ensure that contract vehicles do not use Green Road.
b) Decisions

i) UTT/13/0077/HHF – 5 Newport Drive, Quendon 

Erection of two storey side extension and single storey front extension

Approve with conditions
ii) UTT/13/0026/OP – Land adjacent to Foxley House

Change of use to educational

Approve with conditions

iii) UTT/13/0146.AV Erection of Village Sign, Rickling Green

Approve with conditions

c) Trees: 
i) UTT/13/0146/TCA Lawrence Cottage - Fell 1 Ash

ii) UTT/13/0676/TCA 2 The Green, Rickling

Fell 1 Cherry, 1 Red Maple, 1 Ash & 1 Variegated Maple

Approved


 

d) UDC Councillors Monthly Report of Alleged Breach of Planning Control: 
None noted
244.
Agenda Items to be included at Next Meeting Wednesday, 24th April 2013   
Nothing noted
The meeting closed at 9.40 p.m.
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